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1 JUDGE RILEY:  Pursuant to the direction of the

2 Illinois Commerce Commission, I now call docket

3 01-0774.  This is an application by Metropolitan

4 Telecommunications of Illinois, Incorporated,

5 doing business as MetTel and it's an application

6 for a Certificate of Public Convenience and

7 Necessity for local and interexchange authority

8 to operate as a reseller and facilities-based

9 carrier of telecommunications services throughout

10 the state of Illinois.

11 Mr. Econonou, one more time, could you

12 state your name and spell it for the court

13 reporter and your address, please.

14 MR. ECONONOU:  Certainly.  My full name is

15 Andoni Econonou, A-n-d-o-n-i, E-c-o-n-o-n-o-u,

16 offices are located at 44 Wall Street, 14th

17 Floor, New York, New York 10005.

18 JUDGE RILEY:  Thank you.  And with you -- is

19 someone else from the company, I'm sorry?

20 MR. ECONONOU:  With me is Ms. Irina Avagyan. 

21 Her spelling is I-r-i-n-a, A-v-a-g-y-a-n; she's

22 also located in our New York offices and she is
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1 in our legal department.

2 JUDGE RILEY:  All right and I'll ask you once

3 again, who is going to be the principal witness? 

4 Is that going to be you, Mr. Econonou?

5 MR. ECONONOU:  That's correct, Judge.

6 JUDGE RILEY:  Give me just a second.  Let me

7 swear you in.

8                 (Witness sworn.)           A

9            ANDONI ECONONOUá,

10 called as a witness herein, having been first

11 duly sworn, was examined and testified as

12 follows:

13            EXAMINATION

14            BY

15            JUDGE RILEY:

16 Q. Then referring to the petition that was

17 filed, there were attached to it and marked as

18 Appendices A, B, C, were items titled standard

19 questions for applicant seeking local exchange

20 service authority.  Are you familiar with those

21 questions?

22 A. Yes, I am.
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1 Q. And do you have a copy of those in front

2 of you?

3 A. I do, your Honor.

4 Q. Do you know who prepared those questions

5 and answers -- strike that.

6 Do you know who provided the answers to

7 those questions?

8 A. Yes, I do.

9 Q. And who was that?

10 A. My assistant with me today, Ms. Avagyan.

11 Q. Did you provide any of the answers to

12 these standard questions?

13 A. We (phone cut out) reviewed all questions.

14 Q. One of the problems we're having here is

15 that your voice keeps cutting out.  I don't know

16 what the problem is.

17 A. I apologize, your Honor.  I'll speak

18 slower and clearer.  We -- I reviewed all of the

19 questions and answers with Ms. Avagyan.

20 Q. I guess my question is, whose testimony

21 would it be then?  Would it be your testimony or

22 hers?
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1 A. It would be mine.  I am an officer of the

2 corporation and I think I'm in a better position

3 to affirm to the answers.

4 Q. Would it be correct to say that these

5 answers were prepared by you or were prepared at

6 your direction?

7 A. That's correct, your Honor.

8 Q. And as you review these questions and

9 answers today, would you make any changes,

10 alterations, additions or deletions?

11 A. No, I would not.

12 Q. And pardon me if I get a little redundant

13 here, but let me make absolutely certain that --

14 the applicant is applying for a certificate of

15 resold local and interexchange authority and

16 facilities-based local authority; is that

17 correct?

18 A. That is correct, your Honor.

19 Q. Then the applicant -- is it correct to say

20 the applicant does have facilities or plans to

21 build facilities in Illinois?

22 A. Yes, we do.
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1 Q. Now, is the name that is to appear on the

2 certificates that we'll issue is the same as the

3 name that appears on the application itself?

4 A. That's correct, your Honor.

5 Q. And the applicant is incorporated where?

6 A. It's a Delaware corporation.

7 Q. And are the books and records of the

8 company kept in Delaware or is this in a New York

9 location?

10 A. All books and records are kept in the New

11 York offices.

12 Q. And what type of services does the

13 applicant plan to offer?

14 A. We intend to offer at the start, basic

15 local exchange as well as interstate services,

16 long-distance.

17 Q. And these will be traditional voice

18 services?

19 A. That's correct, for both residential and

20 business consumers.

21 Q. And that was resold local interexchange

22 and facilities-based local?
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1 A. That's correct, your Honor.

2 Q. And is it correct to say, then, there will

3 be no facilities-based long-distance at this

4 time?

5 See, what I'm saying is -- when I'm

6 looking at your application, you have -- there

7 are three certificates that could possibly be

8 marked.  One is for long-distance interexchange. 

9 One is for resold local and/or interexchange. 

10 And the third one is for facilities-based local. 

11 And you only have two of them checked.

12 I wonder if you have a copy of the

13 application in front of you?

14 A. We do.

15 Q. Are we looking at the same application, I

16 hope?

17 A. Yes, it's correct.

18 Q. It is correct?

19 A. Yes, it is.

20 Q. All right.  That's what I wanted to make

21 sure of.  Who will do the technical support for

22 the applicant?
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1 A. I'm sorry, I apologize, your Honor.  When

2 you say "technical support," do you mean, for

3 example, installations and wire maintenance

4 plans?

5 Q. That type of thing or repairs that need to

6 be made, that kind of thing?

7 A. Yes.  What we do is, we retain vendors in

8 any region or geographic area that work as our

9 agents to provide those types of services.

10 Q. So in other words, you just contract out

11 regionally for the support services you need?

12 A. That's correct.

13 Q. Now, with regard to the financial data, I

14 noted that it was submitted for the parent

15 corporation.

16 A. Yes, your Honor.

17 Q. And the name of the parent corporation

18 again is?

19 A. It's Manhattan Telecommunications

20 Corporation.

21 Q. And can you represent at this time that

22 the assets of the parent corporation will be
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1 available to the applicant to support the

2 services it needs in Illinois?

3 A. Yes, I can, your Honor.

4 Q. Would it be possible to obtain from the

5 parent corporation a written statement to that

6 effect?

7 A. Yes, we can provide that.

8 Q. And could I prevail upon you to get that

9 to me as quickly as possible?

10 A. We will try to get that out today.  If you

11 provide us with a fax number, we will try to fax

12 it today.

13 Q. Certainly.  Remind me at the conclusion. 

14 Will the applicant be offering operator-assisted

15 services?

16 A. Yes, we do, but not our own

17 operator-assisted services, through the services

18 of other entities.

19 Q. Right.  Okay.

20 JUDGE RILEY:  Staff, that's all of the

21 questions that I had for Mr. Econonou.  Did one

22 of you want to proceed first?
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1 MS. LANKFORD:  This is Barb Lankford.  I'll go

2 ahead.  I just have a few questions.

3 JUDGE RILEY:  Go ahead.

4            CROSS-EXAMINATION

5            BY

6            MS. LANKFORD: 

7 Q. What are your business hours?

8 A. Our business hours are 8:00 to 5:00.

9 Q. Okay.  And what about your (800) number,

10 what hours are they in operation?

11 A. We -- what was it -- we, at a minimum,

12 provide 8:00 to 5:00.  We usually run actually

13 8:00 to 9:00 and we also have 24-hour services.

14 Q. Now, does someone answer that, that 24

15 hours or is that going to, like, a voicemail or

16 what?

17 A. Through the hours of 8:00 in the morning

18 to 9:00 in the evening, Monday through Fridays,

19 you will immediately receive a live operator.  At

20 other times, we have a method to contact

21 individuals should calls come in thereafter and

22 we respond according.
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1 Q. Okay.  Who would the consumer services

2 division of the Illinois Commerce Commission

3 contact for complaint resolution?

4 A. Ms. Irina Avagyan who is with me today

5 would be the contact for our organization.

6 Q. Spell her last name again for me, please.

7 A. Certainly.  It's A-v-a-g-y-a-n.

8 Q. And could I get a phone number and a fax

9 number?

10 A. Would you like that right now?

11 Q. Yes, please.

12 A. Telephone number is (212) 607-200- -- I'm

13 sorry, 2010.  And the fax number is (212)

14 635-5074.  She can also be reached electronically

15 at her e-mail address of IAvagyan at MetTel.net.

16 Q. MetTel.net?

17 A. Correct.

18 Q. Okay.  You provided a sheet explaining

19 your anti-slamming policy.  Is it my

20 understanding that you will have third-party

21 verifiers and also a Letter of Authorization

22 before switching a customer's service?
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1 A. That's correct.

2 Q. And are you aware of a new code Part 732

3 regarding customer credits?

4 A. I may be -- I may have reviewed it, but we

5 follow whatever billing and credit regulations

6 that a state has.

7 Q. Okay.  You could look on our website. 

8 It's on our website if you have access to that or

9 I can fax you a copy of that if you would like?

10 A. No, if it's on your website, we can look

11 at it on your website.

12 MS. LANKFORD:  Okay.  All right.  That's

13 really all the questions I have.

14 Thank you.

15 JUDGE RILEY:  Thank you, Ms. Lankford.

16 And, Ms. Marshall, did you want to

17 proceed now?

18 MS. MARSHALL:  Yes, I do.  Thank you very

19 much.

20

21

22
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1            CROSS-EXAMINATION

2            BY

3            MS. MARSHALL: 

4 Q. First, Mr. Econonou, I want to follow up

5 on a question that Judge Riley asked you.  If you

6 could refer to Question No. 27 of the

7 application, please.  And that is where you

8 describe the nature of services and to Item 4...

9 A. Long-distance services switching and

10 transport billed on a minutes of use basis of

11 interexchange including voice and data.

12 Q. Right.  Now, it indicates here that you're

13 going to provide long-distance or interexchange

14 switching and transport and to the extent that

15 you are intending to provide that service, you

16 would have needed to mark the box for

17 facilities-based interexchange service.  That is

18 a service that would require a 13.403

19 Certificate.  Would you like to amend your

20 application to include that?

21 A. I think that would be fine and let me just

22 elaborate a little bit on that.  What we do is,
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1 we initially provide long-distance services on a

2 switchless basis and then, as we have in New

3 York, we then seek to incorporate our own

4 facilities into our network design.

5 So if it's easy enough now to make that

6 amendment, we would like to do that, otherwise,

7 we would at a later time seek the authorization

8 to do so.

9 MS. MARSHALL:  Judge Riley, would they be able

10 to just orally amend this today?

11 JUDGE RILEY:  Yes, they would but it would

12 have to be filed -- I believe our Clerk's Office

13 would require an errata later often which would

14 be a -- an amended application, essentially,

15 requesting 13.403, a certificate; but, yes, I can

16 take an oral motion at this time to amend the

17 current application to reflect that the applicant

18 is seeking a certificate of -- I believe, it's

19 interexchange service authority under Section

20 13.403 of the Illinois Public Utilities Act.

21 Is that correct, Mr. Econonou?

22 MR. ECONONOU:  That's correct, your Honor.
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1 JUDGE RILEY:  And, Staff, do you have any

2 objection to the motion to amend?

3 MS. MARSHALL:  No.

4 MS. LANKFORD:  No.

5 JUDGE RILEY:  Then the motion is granted.

6 BY MS. MARSHALL:

7 Q. Now, if you would turn to Page 2 of the

8 application and at the top of that page, it's the

9 answer to Question 3, requests for variance and

10 waivers.  You requested a waiver of the mapping

11 requirements of Part 730.  It's my understanding

12 that those -- that there are no provisions to

13 have that waived.  Would you be willing to

14 withdraw that request?

15 A. Yes, Ms. Marshall.

16 Q. Now, then, referring to Question No. 5. 

17 You're seeking statewide authority; is that

18 correct?

19 A. Yes, Ms. Marshall.

20 Q. And are you familiar with the rural

21 exemption provisions of the '96 TELCO federal

22 law?
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1 A. Yes, we are.

2 Q. And is it your understanding you would

3 need to seek further Commission approval before

4 offering local exchange service or

5 interconnecting in a rural area?

6 A. Yes, we're aware of that.

7 Q. Now, in response to Item No. 9, you

8 describe the states where the applicant's

9 affiliates offer service.  Is there any change to

10 that response?

11 A. The response is accurate.  We intend to

12 begin offering services over the next couple of

13 months in Massachusetts and Florida as well; but

14 at the present time, our offering is limited to

15 New York, New Jersey and Pennsylvania.

16 Q. Thank you.  And referring now to Question

17 13, where you seek permission to keep your books

18 and records in your New York headquarters office. 

19 Is it your understanding that you will notify the

20 Commission, the Chief Clerk of the Commission at

21 any time if the location of those records

22 changes.
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1 A. Yes, we will.

2 Q. And is it also your understanding that

3 should the Illinois Commerce Commission wish to

4 inspect your records or facilities that any costs

5 incurred for out of state travel would be the

6 burden of MetTel?

7 A. Yes, we are.

8 Q. Okay.  I'm going to now refer you to

9 Question 25 of the application.  And at that

10 point, you have stated that you would attach a

11 copy of the applicant's financials.  Is it

12 correct that -- rather than the applicant's

13 financials you've attached a copy of the parent

14 company's financial statements?

15 A. That is correct, Ms. Marshall.

16 Q. And is it also correct that you would be

17 able to provide a more recent copy of the

18 applicant's parent financial statements?

19 A. That is correct.  What we will do is, we

20 will provide you with our audited 2000 statement

21 and we will have 2001 unaudited completed through

22 as close as possible to the end of the year.
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1 Q. Now, speaking just as the applicant, would

2 it be correct that if the applicant's financial

3 statements were provided, the only item that

4 would be listed there would be the initial

5 capitalization of the corporation?

6 A. That is correct.

7 Q. And what is that amount of initial

8 capitalization?

9 A. Bear with me, Ms. Marshall.  My

10 apologizes, Ms. Marshall.  What we do is, we

11 examine the -- we capitalize the subsidiary to

12 the extent necessary to enter into a particular

13 market.  I can give you an assurance that when --

14 I can give you an assurance that the subsidiary

15 would be capitalized to cover all entry expenses

16 as well as marketing expenses.  Usually what we

17 do is, we make an investment somewhere in the

18 area of -- anywhere between 100 to $250,000 as an

19 initial capitalization when commencing service in

20 a particular state.  Our growth patterns are very

21 modest and controlled.  So that it's not as if

22 the capitalization of a subsidiary is at any
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1 point understated.

2 Q. Now, earlier Judge Riley asked you to send

3 a letter from the parent company, a letter of

4 guarantee, if you will, and would that number,

5 within that range of values be the amount that

6 you would expect the parent to agree to provide?

7 A. Well, I think the -- we can do that.  The

8 letter that I intended to send would be one that

9 would evidence a commitment by the parent to

10 support all costs associated with the subsidiary;

11 but we can take a closer look.  I have to take a

12 closer look to see what type of investment we

13 intended to do initially as -- for our Illinois

14 start-up and include that.

15 Q. Yes, if you could include that, I would

16 like to see that.

17 A. Certainly.

18 Q. Now, the financial statements that are

19 attached which are outdated financial statements

20 from 1999, they do discuss the line of credit of

21 the parent company --

22 A. That is correct.
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1 Q. -- do you have any current knowledge as to

2 the credit available to the parent company?

3 A. Our credit facility has increased to

4 21-and-a-half million dollars.  I'm -- at this

5 moment, uncertain as to the availability number;

6 but we have increased the size of the credit

7 facility since 1999.

8 MS. MARSHALL:  I believe that's all the

9 questions that I have.

10 JUDGE RILEY:  Okay.  Thank you, Ms. Marshall.

11 Mr. Econonou, bear with me and let's get

12 a couple of the details taken care of here.  The

13 first thing I want to address is the standard

14 questions that I referred to earlier, I want to

15 mark those as Applicant's Exhibit No. 1?

16 MR. ECONONOU:  You may do so, your Honor.

17                 (Whereupon, Applicant's

18                 Exhibit No. 1 was

19                 marked for identification

20                 as of this date.)

21 JUDGE RILEY:  And I take it that you are

22 moving for the admission of those standard
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1 questions into evidence?

2 MR. ECONONOU:  Yes, your Honor.

3 JUDGE RILEY:  And, Staff, is there any

4 objection?

5 MS. MARSHALL:  No.

6 MS. LANKFORD:  No, there's not.

7 JUDGE RILEY:  Thank you.  Then Applicant's

8 Exhibit No. 1 will be admitted into the record.

9                 (Whereupon, Applicant's

10                 Exhibit No. 1, was

11                 admitted into evidence as

12                 of this date.)

13 JUDGE RILEY:  Now, with regard to the letter

14 that you were going to submit, I'm going to mark

15 that as Applicant's Exhibit 2 when I receive it

16 and you said that it's possible you might be able

17 to get that to me today?

18 MR. ECONONOU:  That's correct.

19 JUDGE RILEY:  Let me give you a fax number. 

20 It's area code (312) 814-7289 and that will come

21 directly to my office, or to the office that I

22 work in.
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1 MS. MARSHALL:  Excuse me, this is Judith

2 Marshall.  Can you also fax a copy of the letter

3 to me at area code (217) 782-1377.

4 MR. ECONONOU:  If you would permit me, I'd

5 like to repeat both those fax numbers?

6 JUDGE RILEY:  Certainly.

7 MR. ECONONOU:  Your Honor, we will be faxing

8 to your attention at (312) 814-7289?

9 JUDGE RILEY:  That is correct.

10 MR. ECONONOU:  Ms. Marshall, we will be faxing

11 to your attention at (217) 782-1377?

12 MS. MARSHALL:  That's correct.

13 JUDGE RILEY:  Okay.  And the next matter that

14 I wanted to deal with was the matter of the

15 amended application reflecting both the request

16 for Section -- certificate under Section 13.403

17 and the withdrawl of the request of a waiver of

18 Part 731.800, the map requirement.  That would go

19 to our Clerk's Office, the same address where you

20 filed the initial application.

21 MR. ECONONOU:  Yes, your Honor.

22 JUDGE RILEY:  Okay.  And I believe I have one
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1 more matter that I wanted to bring up.  Staff, do

2 you have a recommendation with regard to this

3 application?  Ms. Marshall?

4 MS. MARSHALL:  Judge Riley, I would like to

5 see, also, the updated financial statements that

6 the applicant has agreed to provide.  And subject

7 to my review of those, I know of no reason why

8 the application cannot be granted once the record

9 has been completed.  I would like to have those

10 current financial statements made a part of the

11 record.

12 MR. ECONONOU:  Your Honor, should we forward

13 those financial statements directly to

14 Ms. Marshall's attention?

15 JUDGE RILEY:  Let me think about this for a

16 second.

17 MS. MARSHALL:  Mr. Econonou, because the Judge

18 is in Chicago and I'm in Springfield, it would

19 make sense if -- for it to be made part of the

20 record, just send us each a copy.

21 MR. ECONONOU:  I will do that.

22 JUDGE RILEY:  That doesn't entirely dispose of
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1 it.

2 Ms. Lankford, let me turn to you now. 

3 Do you have any objection with regard -- do you

4 have any recommendation with regard to the

5 application?

6 MS. LANKFORD:  I see no reason why this

7 company cannot receive certification.

8 JUDGE RILEY:  Thank you.

9 With regard to those financials, provide

10 a copy to Ms. Marshall and to me and I will mark

11 them as Applicant's Exhibit 3 when I receive

12 them.

13 And, Ms. Marshall, if for any reason you

14 have further questions, notify me immediately.

15 MS. MARSHALL:  I will.

16 JUDGE RILEY:  And if you don't have any

17 questions, notify me as well.

18 MS. MARSHALL:  Yes, I'll be glad to do that. 

19 Will an e-mail suffice or do you need an official

20 filing?

21 JUDGE RILEY:  If there's no objection, just a

22 simple e-mail will be fine.
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1 MS. MARSHALL:  Thank you.

2 JUDGE RILEY:  Once I get your response, then I

3 can proceed as to whether or not to close the

4 record or whether or not we're going to have to

5 have more questions -- I should say have

6 additional proceedings.

7 That being the case then, we have

8 essentially concluded this record except for the

9 updated financial information.  I don't want to

10 close the record at this time because of that. 

11 And as a result, I want to put a continuance date

12 on here.

13 Mr. Econonou, how soon do you think you

14 can get those records to us?

15 MR. ECONONOU:  I'm going to do my best, your

16 Honor, to get them out today.

17 JUDGE RILEY:  All right.

18 MR. ECONONOU:  At the very least, I can get

19 Exhibit 2 out today.  If you would prefer, I can

20 get both Exhibit 2 and Exhibit 3 out tomorrow.

21 JUDGE RILEY:  Why don't you get Exhibit 2 out

22 as fast as you can and then Exhibit 3 as closely
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1 afterwards as you can.

2 MR. ECONONOU:  I will do that.

3 JUDGE RILEY:  Okay.  Great.  And I'd like to

4 give us a day next week if we have to reconvene.

5 MR. ECONONOU:  I will make myself available in

6 accordance with your schedule.

7 JUDGE RILEY:  Ms. Marshall -- let's see, if

8 these items are in our hands this week,

9 Ms. Marshall, will you be able to review these

10 items this week?

11 MS. MARSHALL:  Yes, I will.

12 JUDGE RILEY:  All right.  Then we can

13 reconvene early next week if we have to and I say

14 that -- that's only if there are questions about

15 the financials.

16 February 5, are the parties available?

17 Ms. Marshall?

18 MS. MARSHALL:  Yes, I am.

19 JUDGE RILEY:  Why don't we make that 11:00

20 a.m. and I say that's if necessary.

21 MS. MARSHALL:  And that's 11:00 central,

22 right?
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1 JUDGE RILEY:  Right.  It's going to cut into

2 your lunch hour, Mr. Econonou.

3 MR. ECONONOU:  No need to worry about my lunch

4 hour.  I can do without one.

5 JUDGE RILEY:  Pending receipt of the items

6 that were requested, this matter is continued

7 from today to February 5, Tuesday, at 11:00 a.m.

8 central time.

9 And, if necessary, we'll reconvene.  If

10 not, Ms. Marshall, please let me know if you find

11 the updated financial information satisfactory.

12 And, Mr. Econonou upon hearing that, I

13 will notify you immediately.

14 MR. ECONONOU:  Thank you very much, Judge.

15 JUDGE RILEY:  And please bear in mind the

16 submission of the amended application reflecting

17 those two changes.

18 MR. ECONONOU:  We will get that out right away

19 as well.

20 JUDGE RILEY:  All right.  Fine.

21 MS. MARSHALL:  And I'd like, also, to receive

22 a copy of that if I could.
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1 JUDGE RILEY:  The amended application?

2 MS. MARSHALL:  Yes.

3 JUDGE RILEY:  Mr. Econonou, can you forward a

4 copy of that to Ms. Marshall?

5 MR. ECONONOU:  May I ask, am I forwarding

6 everything by fax or do I need to be forwarding

7 some of this stuff through the regular mail?

8 JUDGE RILEY:  Okay.  Let's go back over it

9 very quickly.  The letter from the parent

10 company -- Ms. Marshall, is it okay with you if

11 that comes by fax?

12 MS. MARSHALL:  Absolutely.

13 JUDGE RILEY:  Everything else I would -- I

14 think we would prefer it -- the amended

15 applications has to go to the Clerk's Office, so

16 that would have to go by regular mail.

17 MR. ECONONOU:  So I will send that to the

18 Clerk's Office by regular mail and provide

19 Ms. Marshall with a copy by fax?

20 JUDGE RILEY:  Let me backtrack.  That can be

21 filed electronically and I'm not a hundred

22 percent sure what electronically means.  I don't
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1 know if that means -- that means by e-mail.

2 MR. ECONONOU:  We would utilize that service.

3 JUDGE RILEY:  Okay.

4 MS. MARSHALL:  If you would like to just

5 notify me when you've done that, I can pick it up

6 off the electronic filing also.

7 JUDGE RILEY:  That's what I'm thinking.  The

8 amended application can be electronically filed

9 and once we've got notice that it has been filed,

10 we can access it with no difficulty at all.

11 MR. ECONONOU:  I'm not -- and maybe this is a

12 little bit of a premature question, but would you

13 also accept our certified financials and

14 noncertified by -- electronically?

15 JUDGE RILEY:  I would.

16 MS. MARSHALL:  I would also.

17 JUDGE RILEY:  Yes.

18 MR. ECONONOU:  All right.  I will see if

19 that's available in that form to expedite

20 matters.

21 JUDGE RILEY:  All right.  Fine.  And if not,

22 just send them to us as expeditiously as possible
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1 through the mail.

2 MR. ECONONOU:  We certainly will.

3 JUDGE RILEY:  Was there anything further?

4 MR. ECONONOU:  Not on my part, your Honor.  We

5 appreciate your time.

6 JUDGE RILEY:  Okay.  That's not a problem. 

7 And we will await the submission of the

8 information requested and if necessary, we'll

9 reconvene on February 5.

10 Thank you very much.

11                 (Whereupon the hearing in the

12                 above-entitled matter was

13                 continued until February 5,

14                  2002, at 11:00 a.m.)
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